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2024 – 2025 Faculty Senate 
Meeting # 14 

Tuesday, November 12, 2024, 3:30 pm – 5:00 pm 
Zoom only 

Present: Aus, Barannyk, Borrelli, Chapman, Corry, Hagen, Haltinner, Hu, Kenyon, Kirchmeier, Torrey 
Lawrence (w/o vote), Maas, McKenna, Miller, Murphy (vice chair), Pimentel, Ramirez, Raney, Remy, 
Rinker, Roberson, Roe, Sammarruca (w/o vote), Shook, Strickland, Tohaneanu, Thorne. 
Absent: Miller (excused), Sowisdral. 
Guests: Jean-Marc Gauthier, Kelly Quinnett, Barb Kirchmeier. 

Call to Order: Chair Haltinner called the meeting to order at 3:30 pm. 

Approval of Minutes (vote): 
The minutes of the 2024-25 Meeting #13, November 5, 2024, were approved as distributed. 

Chair’s Report 
Senate leadership continues to work on the priorities identified early in the semester. 

Provost’s Report 
November faculty gathering: November 13, 4:30-6:30pm PT, Bruce M. Pitman Center, Vandal 
Ballroom, hosted by COS. https://www.uidaho.edu/provost/faculty-gathering      

 RSVP: https://forms.office.com/r/EMhEPnEdNB 

Committee Reports 

University Curriculum o UCC 134 MoCommittee ve Black Studies to College (CLASS) – Annette Folwell.

The program is moving to CLASS because the directorship moves through various
departments.
No questions or comments.
Vote: 18/18 yes. Motion passes.

o UCC 565 People Management Undergraduate Academic Certificate – Yun Chung.
This certificate will address the critical need for effective leadership and human
resources management skills.
Discussion:
There was an inquiry about this being an academic certificate while seemingly
focused on skills rather than integrated knowledge. Yun Chung replied that the
program includes in-depth knowledge.
Vote: 18/18 yes. Motion passes.

o UCC 568 Corporate Social Responsibility in Business Undergraduate Certificate – Yun
Chung.
The certificate is designed to equip students with the skills and knowledge necessary
to lead organizations.
There were no questions or comments.
Vote: 17/17 yes. Motion passes.

o UCC 572 Philosophy Fundamentals Undergraduate Academic Certificate – Florian
Justwan.
This certificate gives students a robust foundation in philosophical inquiry and
methodology, and critical thinking.

Minutes approved - 
Faculty Senate Meeting 
#15 - 11/19/24
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There were no questions or comments 
Vote: 17/17 yes. Motion passes. 

o UCC 573 History of Philosophical Ideas and Thought Undergraduate Academic 
Certificate – Florian Justwan. 
This certificate will provide students with an understanding of human intellectual 
traditions in a historical context. 
There were no questions.  
Vote: 17/17 yes. Motion passes. 

o UCC 288 Technology Management (MS) – Indrajit Charit. 
They are adding a third learning outcome to better align with the Engineering 
Management program. 
No questions or comments. 
Vote: 17/17 yes. Motion passes. 

o UCC 250 Engineering Technology (BSTECH) – Indrajit Charit. 
The name change of the program is to better align with similar trends in the country. 
It will also attract more students because of new transfer pathways with North Idaho 
College (NIC). 
Discussion 
There was a brief discussion on INDT 415 Impact of Technology on Society, that was 
dropped as not relevant to the INDT BSTech program. 
Vote: 17/17 yes. Motion passes. 

o UCC 137 College of Law Admission Requirements – Kristi Running. 
Their admission requirements were updated September 25, 2024. These are related 
changes in the University Catalog language. 
There were no questions or comments. 
Vote: 18/18 yes. Motion passes. 

o UCC 207 Cybersecurity (BS) – Terence Soule. 
The program, first offered only in Moscow, is now well established and ready to be 
offered in CDA. NIC made necessary adjustments to their courses to align with this 
degree. 
No questions or comments. 
Vote: 18/18 yes. Motion passes. 

 
Other Policy Business (non-voting items) 

APM 45.21 Responsible Conduct of Research Training – Kay Dee Holmes, Assistant Director for 
Research Integrity. 

In-person training had poor attendance. The training will be offered via CITI Program. 
Discussion: 

              There was a question about whether this policy had been reviewed by or approved by any 
faculty committees. Kay Dee responded that the  
              policy comes directly from her office. 
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Announcements and Communications: 
 
Discussion on Faculty-Senate Leadership Continuity 
Kristin gave a presentation on the possibility of strengthening faculty senate through increasing 
continuity in leadership (see attached). The presentation covers the challenges and potential 
improvements for Senate leadership at the University of Idaho (UI). Key points include: 
  
1. **Context & Existing Challenges**: 
   - Current leadership considered ongoing problems with Senate’s strength – highlighting things such 
as out of date policies not getting sufficient attention, an ongoing challenge with managing the 
division between Faculty-Staff Handbook (FSH) and Academic Policy Manual (APM), and projects that 
do not get completed within a calendar year  
   - Goals include strengthening faculty senate’s role, ensuring transparency, and addressing 
continuity in leadership roles. 
  
2. **Current Senate Leadership Structure**: 
   - Roles of Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary are defined, each contributing uniquely to Senate 
operations. 
   - There are issues with leadership continuity, which can stall larger projects and prevent ongoing 
initiatives from being completed. 
  
3. **Models from Other Idaho Institutions**: 
   - Other institutions like Boise State, LCSC, and ISU have different governance models. All have an 
outgoing chair role which serves as an advisor to Senate leadership.  
   - Suggested changes for UI include adding an Outgoing Chair as an advisor to maintain continuity 
and ensure that projects get completed (as a year is not sufficient time to make meaningful change). 
  
4. **Challenges with New Approaches**: 
   - Extending leadership commitments might deter participants, and term endings could disrupt the 
leadership cycle. 
  
The presentation was followed by a conversation with invited guests (previous chairs) and then 
Senators. In this discussion, Jean-Marc Gauthier, Barb Kirchmeier, Russ Meeuf, and Kelly Quinnett 
shared insights from their roles as Senate chairs, highlighting challenges and strategies for effective 
leadership. 

1. Jean-Marc Gauthier described tackling three major issues as chair: 
a. Rebuilding Trust: His first priority was addressing the University of Phoenix package, a 

pre-existing issue that required immediate action to re-establish trust. This was a 
high-intensity, fast-paced task focused on relationship-building rather than achieving 
specific outcomes. 

b. Engaging with Senators: Gauthier prioritized responding to senators' feedback and 
long-term concerns, recognizing that most issues could not be resolved within a year. 

c. Admissions Policy Changes: The GPA adjustment process, driven by alignment with 
the Board of Education, was another high-stakes, fast-moving issue. Here, Senate's 
role was more about facilitating democratic discussion than directly influencing 
decisions. 

2. Barb Kirchmeier reflected on her time as vice chair and chair, noting how prior experience as 
vice chair helped her transition effectively into the chair role. She emphasizes the 
importance of: 
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a. Understanding Chair Responsibilities: Observing a chair in action was crucial in 
preparing her for the leadership demands, especially in building trust across 
governance branches and managing Senate responsibilities during the pandemic 
shift to remote work. 

b. Leadership Transition and Project Continuity: Kirchmeier highlights the challenges of 
transitioning out of the role and the abrupt stop to involvement in ongoing projects. 
She supports the idea of a continuing role for past chairs to ensure smoother 
transitions and project follow-through, though she notes the potential difficulty in 
recruiting leaders for extended terms. 

 
Additionally, Kelly Quinnett and Erin Chapman discussed the challenges and emotional demands of 
serving in Faculty Senate leadership, advocating for more structured support and continuity through 
a proposed past-chair role. 

1. Kelly Quinnett’s Experience: 
a. Unexpected Challenges: Quinnett, new to Faculty Senate, took on the chair role with 

little preparation and quickly faced a challenging year, dealing with complex issues 
like paid parental leave, advising model reforms, and University of Phoenix affairs. 
She felt unprepared, especially without the guidance of a past chair, and heavily 
relied on support from colleagues like Erin Chapman, Barb, and Francesca. 

b. Learning Curve and Support Needs: She struggled with procedural aspects, such as 
Robert's Rules of Order, and wished for clearer operational guidance. Reflecting on 
the intense responsibilities, Quinnett supports the idea of a past-chair role to offer 
continuity and mentorship for incoming chairs. 

2. Erin Chapman’s Experience: 
a. Challenges as Vice Chair: Chapman, an experienced Senate member, found the vice 

chair role unexpectedly demanding during a tumultuous year with Quinnett. This 
experience deterred her from pursuing the chair role, as Senate leadership required 
navigating complex, behind-the-scenes responsibilities she hadn’t anticipated. 

b. Advocating for Leadership Continuity: Chapman believes that having a past chair 
would provide crucial guidance, allowing future chairs to feel more supported. She 
thinks this added structure would encourage people to commit to Senate leadership 
roles. 

Both leaders emphasize that Senate leadership involves a significant, often hidden workload, which 
they believe could be made more manageable through a past-chair support system, ensuring 
smoother transitions and fostering a supportive environment for future leaders. 

Kristin then discussed the structure and support mechanisms in the Senate leadership, sharing a 
detailed statement from Russ Meeuf about his positive experience transitioning from vice chair to 
chair. Russ emphasized the benefits of learning Senate leadership from a mentor and the 
importance of collaboration. He advocated for creating a "past chair" role to ensure continuity and for 
institutionalizing the vice-chair role as preparation for chairmanship, which he believes would 
enhance Senate stability and efficiency. 

Kristin added that the vice chair currently leads the Committee on Committees to familiarize 
themselves with Senate functions, and mentioned that Senate leaders receive compensation 
through course releases or stipends from the Provost’s office.  
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A senator inquired about the compensation for Senate leaders and questioned the one-year 
leadership terms, suggesting longer terms could provide stability. Kristin explained that Senate 
leadership elections are held annually, though some institutions have longer terms. 

The faculty secretary shared different perspectives, based on almost 6 years of working with the 
senate.  

 Records of ongoing projects and institutional knowledge are not lost when the outgoing chair 
leaves FSL. Generally, committees do the actual policy work, and the staggered nature of the 
appointments ensures a considerable overlap of membership from year to year.  

 Sometimes a project moves slowly through the system for a variety of reasons. The longevity 
of the faculty secretary (3 years, renewable) is a considerable source of continuity and 
knowledge of past senate activities. There exists a document created by Kelly, Francesca 
and Erin as a “procedure manual” for new leadership. It is meant to be a living document, for 
outgoing chairs to leave any records or comments they wish to leave about ongoing and 
planned activities. 

 Every year, at least 10 senators are nominated for both the chair and the vice chair 
positions, but most decline. The critical situation is when the current vice chair declines to 
move on to the chair role. That is the problem we should focus on and try to alleviate, 
preferably before the April 2025 elections. A possibility is to emphasize in FSH 1580 that the 
vice chair is expected to serve as the next chair, aside from extraordinary circumstances. But 
a full position on FSL for the past chair (with teaching release) for the purpose of advising the 
current chair seems an excessive measure, that would concentrate too much influence in a 
single individual, contrary to the principles of shared governance. 

 There are alternative options for the outgoing chair to provide support as needed, such as 
offering them an increase in their service component for consultation with the current chair, 
or the opportunity to serve senate in some other way. 

 An optional past chair position may create disparity between FSL structure from year to year, 
unless it becomes mandatory for the vice-chair to make a 3-year commitment. On the other 
hand, this would reduce both the number and the faculty profile diversity in the pool of 
senators who are willing to participate, effectively limiting the opportunity for everyone to 
partake in shared governance. 

 

Supporters of the proposal noted that an official outgoing chair role would formalize the significant 
work past chairs already do to support new leaders, which often goes unrecognized in promotion or 
tenure evaluations. Others highlighted that this continuity could be valuable, especially given the 
learning curve for new chairs and the need for strong relationships with campus leaders. 

A senator suggested that more consultation with faculty across colleges might be needed before any 
formal vote, reflecting concerns about diversity and participation in leadership.  

Several senators expressed concerns about the challenges of leadership continuity, representation, 
and the heavy responsibilities that senate leaders manage without formal acknowledgment in 
promotion or tenure reviews. 
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Key points raised include: 

1. Continuity and Representation: two senators emphasized the difficulty in achieving balanced 
college representation in senate leadership, with Francesca suggesting formalizing service 
responsibilities rather than expanding structural roles. 

2. Recognition of Service: Another senator highlighted the significant informal mentorship and 
support work performed by outgoing chairs, suggesting this workload be acknowledged 
officially in tenure documents. 

3. Past Challenges and Consistency: Another senator reflected on repeated unresolved senate 
issues and suggested that while continuity is valuable, fresh leadership perspectives are also 
important. 

4. Leadership Progression Structure: Another senator detailed the potential three-year 
structure, including a transition from vice chair to chair, with the option for a confidence vote 
before promotion to ensure quality leadership. 

5. Emotional and Practical Challenges: Another senator shared that emotional strain and lack 
of advisory support contributed to her decision not to continue as chair, underscoring the 
need for a formalized support role for outgoing chairs. 
 

Overall, members generally supported the idea of continuity but expressed varying opinions on the 
ideal structure. The consensus was to gather additional input from their respective colleges and 
revisit the discussion later. 
 
 
New business: 
The number of certificates is growing. Is it because of the budget model? Motion (Maas, Thorne) to 
refer this issue to the University Budget & Finance Committee.  
Vote: 16/16 yes. Motion passes. 
 
  
Adjournment:  
The meeting was adjourned at 5:02pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Francesca Sammarruca 
Secretary of the University Faculty & Secretary to Faculty Senate 
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134: Move Black Studies to College (CLASS) 

134: MOVE BLACK STUDIES TO COLLEGE (CLASS) 
In Workflow 
1. Registrar's Office (none)

2. Provost Q 1 (stoutm@uidaho.edu; gwen@uidaho.edu; sandeschlueter@uidaho.edu)

3. Ready for UCC (none)

4. UCC (none)

5. Post-UCC Registrar (none)

6. Faculty Senate Chair (stoutm@uidaho.edu; cari@uidaho.edu; nvietz@uidaho.edu)

7. Provost Q 2 (stoutm@uidaho.edu; gwen@uidaho.edu; sandeschlueter@uidaho.edu)

8. State Approval (stoutm@uidaho.edu; gwen@uidaho.edu; sandeschlueter@uidaho.edu)

9. NWCCU (stoutm@uidaho.edu; sandeschlueter@uidaho.edu; gwen@uidaho.edu)

10. Catalog Update (sbeal@uidaho.edu)

Approval Path 
1. Mon, 30 Sep 2024 21 :53:52 GMT

Theodore Unzicker (tunzicker): Approved for Registrar's Office

2. Wed, 02 Oct 2024 17:22:49 GMT
Sande Schlueter (sandeschlueter): Approved for Provost Q 1

3. Tue, 08 Oct 2024 19:08:18 GMT
Sydney Beal-Coles (sbeal): Approved for Ready for UCC

4. Tue, 15 Oct 2024 18:43:58 GMT
Sydney Beal-Coles (sbeal): Approved for UCC

5. Wed, 16 Oct 2024 20:40:48 GMT
Sydney Beal-Coles (sbeal): Approved for Post-UCC Registrar

New Proposal 
Date Submitted: Thu, 26 Sep 2024 21 :51 :53 GMT 

Viewing: Move Black Studies to College (CLASS) 
Last edit: Thu, 26 Sep 2024 21 :51 :52 GMT 
Changes proposed by: Charles Tibbals 

Faculty Contact 

Faculty Name 

Janis Johnson 

Request Type 

Other 

Effective Catalog Vear 

2025-2026 

Title 

Move Black Studies to College (CLASS) 

Request Details 

Faculty Email 

janson@uidaho.edu 

The Black Studies program should move from Culture, Society and Justice to CLASS because the directorship moves through various 
departments. The financial support moved to the College already. 

Key: 134 
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